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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF #23-0445 
Charter Amendment- Baltimore City Police Department  

TO: Council President Mosby, Vice President Middleton, and members of the Baltimore City Council
FROM: Toby Ditz on behalf of Jews United for Justice

My name is Toby Ditz. I am a resident of Bolton Hill, District 11 and have lived in Baltimore for almost four decades. On behalf of Jews United for Justice (JUFJ), which organizes more than 1,600 Baltimoreans in support of social, racial, and economic justice campaigns, I am submitting this testimony in support of bill #23-0445 (Charter Amendment).

We have been working with our coalition partners on local control since 2015, and, in truth, JUFJ activists are angry that it is still not fully secure.  As one longtime member said at a recent meeting, “Don’t be polite-tell them we are fed up”: fed up that the legislative victory of 2021 was not enough; fed up that the ballot referendum of 2022 was not enough; and fed up that our state senators failed to do their job last year.  I am no different.  After I knocked on doors to educate voters on Question H, I felt betrayed when I learned that the referendum did not seal the deal (doubly so because I had unknowingly misled the residents I spoke to.)

But that was yesterday. Today, I am more optimistic; I can see the finish line partly because the City Council has seized the initiative. The important thing now is not to falter. Citing our rabbinic ancestors, JUFJers’ often say “we are not obligated to finish the work, but we must not quit.” In this case, though, I really think itis on us to finish the work.  All of us— City Council members, the Mayor, the Local Control Advisory Board, our City’s General Assembly Delegation, and advocates like myself— all of us are intimately acquainted with the legal and the political hurdles we have had to overcome to get this far —and with the final legal steps we must still take.
	This is, then, our collective campaign. We own it. We cannot in good conscience ask future residents and officeholders to shoulder the burden of our unfinished business. It is on each and every one of us to deliver at last on our promise to the residents of Baltimore City so that we have the same tools to hold police accountable as every other county in Maryland.
          The  proposed City Charter amendment language defines the fundamental purpose and duties of the Department, of its Commissioner, and of its sworn officers, and does so without cluttering up the Charter with arbitrary detail: short and sweet.  As it should be. The place to debate and pass more detailed, second-order initiatives for regulating and reforming the BPD is here in this chamber as part of the Council’s regular lawmaking authority. 
	Let’s pass bill #23-0445 quickly and cleanly, so that the City can send a unified message to the Maryland General Assembly that we did our part and they must finish theirs.
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